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CONCLUSIONS OF LAW 

Department policies are contained in the Department of Health and Human Services 
Bridges Administrative Manual (BAM), Department of Health and Human Services 
Bridges Eligibility Manual (BEM), Department of Health and Human Services Reference 
Tables Manual (RFT), and Department of Health and Human Services Emergency 
Relief Manual (ERM).   

The Medical Assistance (MA) program is established by Title XIX of the Social Security 
Act, 42 USC 1396-1396w-5; 42 USC 1315; the Affordable Care Act of 2010, the 
collective term for the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, Pub. L. No. 111-148, 
as amended by the Health Care and Education Reconciliation Act of 2010, Pub. L. No. 
111-152; and 42 CFR 430.10-.25.  The Department (formerly known as the Department 
of Human Services) administers the MA program pursuant to 42 CFR 435, MCL 400.10, 
and MCL 400.105-.112k. 

Persons may qualify under more than one MA category. Federal law gives them the 
right to the most beneficial category. The most beneficial category is the one that results 
in eligibility or the least amount of excess income.  Department of Health and Human 
Services Bridges Eligibility Manual (BEM) 105 (October 1, 2014), p 2. 

All earned and unearned income available to the Claimant is countable.  Earned income 
means income received from another person or organization or from self-employment 
for duties for duties that were performed for compensation or profit.  Unearned income 
means all income that is not earned, including but not limited to funds received from the 
Family Independence Program (FIP), State Disability Assistance (SDA), Child 
Development and Care (CDC), Medicaid (MA), Social Security Benefits (RSDI/SSI), 
Veterans Administration (VA), Unemployment Compensation Benefits (UCB), Adult 
Medical Program (AMA), alimony, and child support payments.  The amount counted 
may be more than the client actually receives because the gross amount is used prior to 
any deductions.  Department of Human Services Bridges Eligibility Manual (BEM) 500 
(July 1, 2015). 

The Claimant was an ongoing MA recipient when he reported to the Department that he 
is eligible for Medicare benefits.  The Claimant had been receiving full Medicaid benefits 
under the Healthy Michigan Program, but this program is not available for those that 
qualify for or are enrolled in Medicare.1 

The Department then evaluated the Claimant’s eligibility for MA benefits under the 
AD-CARE, another full Medicaid category of MA.  The Department determined that the 
Claimant’s gross monthly income o  exceeds the limit for a group of 
one to receive full MA under AD-CARE. 

                                            
1 Department of Health and Human Services Medicaid Provider Manual, section 1.1.  This manual is 
available on the internet at http://www.mdch.state.mi.us/dch-medicaid/manuals/medicaidprovidermanual.pdf 
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The Department then evaluated the Claimant’s eligibility for MA benefits under the G2S 
category. 

A review of Claimant’s case reveals that the Department budgeted correct amount of 
income received by the Claimant.  Claimant’s “protected income level” is , and this 
amount cannot be changed either by the Department or by this Administrative Law 
Judge.  Department of Human Services Reference Table Manual (RFT) 240 
(December 1, 2013), p 1.  Department’s determination that the Claimant has a $593 
deductible per month he must meet in order to qualify for MA for any medical expenses 
above is therefore correct. 

The Claimant questioned why his monthly deductible is so high when he only exceeds 
the limit to receive full MA benefits under AD-CARE by only a few dollars. 

The Claimant’s grievance centers on dissatisfaction with the Department’s current 
policy.  The Claimant’s request is not within the scope of authority delegated to this 
Administrative Law Judge.  Administrative Law Judges have no authority to make 
decisions on constitutional grounds, overrule statutes, overrule promulgated regulations, 
or make exceptions to the department policy set out in the program manuals.  
Furthermore, administrative adjudication is an exercise of executive power rather than 
judicial power, and restricts the granting of equitable remedies.  Michigan Mutual 
Liability Co. v Baker, 295 Mich 237; 294 NW 168 (1940). 

The Administrative Law Judge, based on the above Findings of Fact and Conclusions of 
Law, and for the reasons stated on the record, if any, finds that the Department acted in 
accordance with Department policy when it Determined that the Claimant was no longer 
eligible for full Medical Assistance (MA) benefits and that the most beneficial category of 
MA benefits available to him requires a  monthly deductible. 

DECISION AND ORDER 
 
Accordingly, the Department’s decision is AFFIRMED.  
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